Sandy Town Council



To:
All Members of Sandy Town Council

You are hereby summoned to attend a meeting of Sandy Town Council which will be held in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 4 March 2013 at 7.30 pm.  The items of business to be transacted are specified below.


Delia Shephard
Clerk to Sandy Town Council

10 Cambridge Road

Sandy SG19 1JE
25 February 2013

A G E N D A
	
	
	Reports

	1
	Apologies


	x

	2
	Declarations of interest and requests for dispensations 

i) Disclosable Pecuniary Interests

ii) Personal Interests

iii) Requests for dispensations (must be notified to the Proper Officer in writing in advance of the meeting)

	x


	3
	Minutes of previous meeting

To consider the minutes of a meeting of Sandy Town Council held at 7.30 pm on Monday 11 February 2013 and to approve them as a correct record of proceedings.


	√


	4

	Public Participation
To receive any questions from members of the public.
	x



	5
	Sandy Upper School

To receive a presentation and to ask questions of Mr Richard Banks, Chairman of the Governing Body of Sandy Upper School about the future development of the school.
	

	6
	Allotments 

To receive a report on allotment developments
	√


	7
	Police Matters

To receive a report on policing in Sandy from PCSO Ann Jeeves 


	To follow

	8
	Mayoral Communications

To note the Mayor’s engagements and any items for information

	

	9
	Reports from Representatives

i) Central Bedfordshire Councillors
ii) Representatives on external bodies
· Town Twinning Report

· Sandy Community First


	√
√


	10
	Website

To receive a report on Sandy Town Council website.

	To follow

	11
	Minutes of Committees and Sub-committees and recommendations

To receive minutes of the following committees and sub-committees and/or (if applicable) to approve recommendations therein.

1 Development Scrutiny Committee on  18 February 2013
Recommendations

2 HR Sub-committee on 18 February 2013

	√
√


	12
	Finance

i) To approve the accounts for payment

ii) To receive a report showing income and expenditure against budget for the year to date
iii) To confirm the scale of charges for the financial year 2013/14

iv) To approve a corporate risk register

v) To review the effectiveness of the Council’s internal audit and controls

	√
√
√
√


	13
	Refurbishment of Bedford Road Football Pavilion
i) To grant formal permission for alterations to Bedford Road Football Pavilion as requested by the lessor, Sandy Football Club
ii) To consider an application for financial assistance from Sandy Football Club to contribute to the funding of the refurbishment of Bedford Road Football Pavilion

iii) To consider the future of Bedford Road public conveniences


	√


	14
	Letting of Premises

To consider letting of the Committee Room at 10 Cambridge Road and the sports pitches at Sunderland Road.

	√


	15
	Memorial Bench
To consider granting permission for a wooden memorial bench to be erected in Sandy Cemetery opposite the burial plot 

	√



	6
	Allotments Report

Cemetery Extension

Further to previous reports submitted to Community Services and Environment Committee the Clerk has obtained further information about the feasibility of progressing the extension of the cemetery whilst allotment tenants are still on site.  

The advice received from Cemetery Development Services (CDS), the agents appointed by the Council to progress the project to date, is that the next stage of developing the project is to examine the site for potential contaminants which would involve random soil sampling and an extended desktop study.  It may be possible to conduct the soil sampling with tenants on site (further information awaited from CDS).

However the next stage is pre-planning and arrangements must be made for the site to be clear of tenants within 6 weeks of submission to the planning process.  Decisions about ecology and archaeology surveys will be dependent on pre-planning advice but on the basis of what is known about the site both are likely and the site should be cleared for the surveys to take place.  

If Council is minded to go ahead with the cemetery extension (and the Clerk has already been authorised to pursue the soil contamination work) a detailed costing and timetabling exercise is now necessary and a decision made about whether notice should be given to existing tenants that their tenancies will not be renewed after November 2013.

The Clerk has already recommended to the Community Services and Environment Committee that this notice should now be given for the following reasons:

i) To provide clarity and an end date for allotment tenants and the Allotment Association as there have now been two temporary  “stays of execution” on their notices to quit, and to allow the council to retain the un-let plots and begin clearing of the site  

ii) To permit time for the land to be prepared for the new cemetery extension within a reasonable timescale compatible with the expected demand for burials in the community (an extension to November 2014 could threaten continuity of burials)

iii) To allow further consideration and implementation of potential changes to the Stratford Road yard and depot including the removal and replacement of garage buildings

Allotment Rents

Tenants have not yet been billed for the period from 1 April to November 2013.  Council has approved a draft scale of charges which does not incorporate any increase in rents in view of the anticipated closure of the site (ie the rent remains at £5 per pole per year.)   Officers now need to send out invoices and, ideally, at the same time confirm whether a further extension to tenancies is to be offered.

Future local allotment provision and compensation for existing tenants

As previously reported, suitable land for a new allotment site had not yet been acquired.  Two sites within the CBC estate are still under consideration and Tesco have again been contacted to ask whether there will be any surplus land from the store site available for lease or purchase.  Meanwhile officers continue to seek suitable land.

Recently several private allotment sites have been established in the Central Bedfordshire area one being at Caldecott and, during 2012 a new private site was opened within the parish of Sandy at Seddington Nursery on the A1.  This site includes 32 full size 10 pole plots and 8 half plots (5 poles).   Details of rent, water charges and tenancy agreements have been provided to the Clerk who has met with the owner to explore ways in which the Town Council could support or encourage this private provision bearing in mind the Council’s long waiting list and the planned closure of the existing site.  This site will not suit all tenants bearing in mind its location across the A1 and the higher rental costs which are approximately 3 times
 more than Sandy Town Council current allotment rents but it is a good, open and secure site with good growing conditions, parking and water etc and will suit some Sandy residents.  The Council may take the view that it is in the community’s interests to promote and advertise this private site to the waiting list and to existing tenants as it is the only facility currently available within the parish. 

Compensation

The issue of compensation for tenants has arisen and the advice below is provided by the Clerk based upon her interpretation of the Allotments Acts, an interpretation which is supported by the County Advisor from Bedfordshire Association of Town and Parish Councils.  Advice has been requested from NSALG but none has been forthcoming to date.  Qualified legal advice has not been obtained.

Allotment tenancies differ from ordinary leases as tenants have been protected by statutory legislation to allow them compensation in the event that the landlord determines the tenancy.  The rights to compensation depend partly on the contents of the lease and also on the statutory legislation applying to the site involved.   The site at Sandy has always been temporary and so tenants have always known that they would not be able to retain their tenancies indefinitely and they do not enjoy the same protection as tenants on statutory sites.

Broadly speaking statutory rights to compensation on permanent allotment sites are restricted to two categories:

i) compensation for crops and manure applied to the land  (Allotments Act 1922)

ii) compensation for disturbance (Allotments Act 1922 and 1950).  

Paragraph 22 (3) of the Allotments Act 1922 Interpretation states that compensation recoverable by a tenant under this Act for crops shall be based on the value thereof to an incoming tenant.   The council will not gain from enriched soil since this will not be required for a cemetery, and neither will any-one gain from any long-term crops left behind since these will have to be removed (if the tenants do not dig them up themselves) and plot holders have had more than 12 months’ notice to make the necessary arrangements.  Entitlement to compensation for disturbance under section 3 of the Allotment Act 1950 also does not seem to apply in this case given the notice provided to tenants and the non-statutory nature of the site.  Compensation for disturbance is would usually be based on the rental amount.  Therefore even were compensation been obligatory the financial amounts would be likely to be low.

There is nothing in law to prevent the Council from making some form of assistance, financial or otherwise available to tenants should it so wish and the Clerk understands from some plot holders that they had been led to believe that the Council would assist with transition to another site had it been successful in acquiring one.  

The landlord is also entitled to compensation if the tenant has caused the quality of the allotment land to deteriorate by not complying with the tenancy agreement.  Sometimes the tenant/landlord compensation can be offset.

Members should be aware that there are currently 40 tenants on STC plots which vary in size from between 2.5 poles to 5 poles, though there are two larger plots one of 20 poles and one of 9 poles and a 6 pole plot.

The Council should now consider:

i) When the existing site is to be closed and when current tenants are to be notified 
ii) It a further extension is to be considered what level of rent is to be charged. 
iii) Whether any compensation or any other assistance is to be considered

iv) Whether the Council should/could have further involvement with the private site at Seddington Nursery 



	8
	Mayoral Communications

To note the Mayor’s engagements and any items for information

Missing from last report:

22nd December: along with several councilors packing parcels for distribution to those in need in Central Bedfordshire

22nd December: attended the Biggleswade AC annual Christmas Fairy Run.

24th January 2013: attended with Mr D Sutton, the Bedfordshire and Luton Archives Service Centenary Launch, Bedford

February/March engagements:

19th February 2013: attended with Cllr White, and the Clerk a photo session at the Tesco development site, Sandy.

24th February 2013: attended with Mr D Sutton, Mayor of Leighton Linslade civic service.

2nd March: attended with Mr D Sutton, The Mayor of Kempston quiz night.

3rd March: attended with Mr D Sutton, the Mayor of Houghton Regis, civic service.

Attended with Mr D Sutton, the Chairman of Central Beds Music night in Dunstable.



	9
	Reports from Representatives

iii) Central Bedfordshire Councillors – report previously circulated (at Town Council meeting 11 February 2013) please contact the office if an additional copy is required

iv) Representatives on external bodies

· Town Twinning Report (previously circulated by email, please contact office if additional copy required)

· Sandy Community First (to follow after panel meeting on 28 February 2013).



	10
	Website

Clerk’s Report to follow.


	11
	Minutes of Committees and Sub-committees and recommendations

3 Development Scrutiny Committee on  18 February 2013

Recommendations
It was resolved to recommend to Town Council the following opportunities for enhancement as mentioned below which are included in the Sandy Conservation area appraisal.

· Improvements to the treatment of roadsides and footways including the surfacing of roads and pavements, and the targeted enhancement of the town’s Market Square public realms.

· Encouragement (particularly to utilities providers) to keep surviving carriageways with their upgraded surfacing, which is an important feature of the Market Square.

· Encouragement to be given to the reinstatement of traditional doors and windows.

· Encouragement to be given to the reinstatement of clay tile and natural slate roofs.

· The coordination and appropriate design of street furniture and lighting, particularly with regard to the Market Square where previous schemes of improvement are now becoming eroded and dated.

· The encouragement of appropriate and high-quality shop front and shop signage design, and the targeted reinstatement of shop fronts of traditional form.

· Ensure, as appropriate, the sustainable re-use of the town’s historic outbuildings particularly to the rear of High Street (this must not be to the detriment of the buildings character and authenticity).

· Encourage and take the opportunity to improve on shop front design in modern units facing Market Square.

· Encourage the redevelopment where appropriate of modern units facing Market Square with the potential to increase the scale helping to better define this important space.

· Seek to improve the entrance to Budgens car park and service yard as presently this wide entrance has a negative impact on the townscape character of the Market Square.

· Seek improvements to the main entrances to the Sandy public car park from Cambridge Road and High Street. This could take the form of providing traditional stone sett crossovers to the entrances.

· The open space to the west side of the southern end of Ivel Road adjacent to the river and the grounds of Sandye Place is presently unkempt and overgrown and in need of maintenance and low level landscaping.

· Replacement of the existing railing around the recreation ground with a more appropriately styled railing removing the present unattractive and utilitarian design seen presently.

· Monitor the condition of the outbuilding to the north of No.8 Bedford Road and work with the owners to achieve a scheme of repair and possible reuse of this outbuilding

· Monitor and review the need for additional planning powers to control the loss of front boundary walls and the creation of parking bays in front garden spaces (particularly to Bedford Road). This could be accompanied by appropriate guidance on how to achieve parking where possible in front gardens without the total loss of front boundary walls and landscaping.

It was resolved to recommend to Town Council that the following opportunity for enhancement as mentioned below which is included in the Sandy Conservation area appraisal would require Central Bedfordshire Council persuading the Town Council that an improvement to the traffic flow would be gained.

· A longer term aspiration may be to review the Bedford Road Roundabout which forms the setting to the Baptist Church, its hall and the ‘Town Hall’ and consider whether a different junction configuration could free up space to provide a better setting for these important buildings. This would entail converting the roundabout to a lighted junction and so will need significant County Highway input. It would be desirable to retain the cedar tree if possible.

4 No recommendations from HR Sub committee



	12
	Finance - Risk Assessment and Review of effectiveness of internal audit and internal controls

Under the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011 regulation 4 (2) it is a requirement that the Town Council should conduct a review of the effectiveness of its system of internal control which includes the arrangements for the management of risk and this review must be minuted as reviewed by a full council.  
In order to assist the process the following documents are attached:

1 General Corporate Risk Assessment which summarises key areas of risk and relevant control mechanisms 
2 Report reviewing effectiveness of internal audit and internal controls.
NB The Council’s H&S risk assessment is a separate document.  

The Town Clerk is currently developing separate (short) risk assessment documents for each of the Council’s premises/locations and each of the Council’s activities which will support the general corporate risk assessment above and will be reported to Policy, Finance and Resources Committee.  

Members are asked to review the documents provided and make any proposals for amendments.  



	13
	Bedford Road Football Pavilion

iv) Permission for Refurbishment

Members will recall that permission in principle has already been granted to Sandy Football Club to make alterations and undertake refurbishment work at the Pavilion at Bedford Road, Sandy.  Planning permission was granted during 2012 and a decision on the outcome of the grant application made by the Club to the Football Foundation (FF) is anticipated in April 2013. The Club hopes to begin the refurbishment work in May in the hope that it will be completed before the school summer holidays.  Tenders have been invited on the basis of a tender and these are due to be submitted to the FF by 1 March 2013.  A copy of the schedule sent out with the invitation to tender is attached which may clarify the work to be done in more detail than the planning permission drawings were able to do.  The Club has advised that all interior finishes will be “as before” the refurbishment.  As a contractor has not yet been appointed arrangements about vehicular access to the building and the recreation ground have not yet been agreed with the Town Council.  Members have been offered the opportunity to visit the Pavilion to have the proposed work described by Club representatives.    In order to avoid delaying the start of the work in May Sandy Town Council is now asked to grant formal permission in writing for the proposed works to be undertaken subject to the securing of appropriate funds.

Members should note that the Council has agreed to fund half the legal costs of amending the existing lease between itself and Sandy Football Club as previously agreed.  This legal work has not yet been put in hand as the funds would be wasted if the grant is not approved. Instructions will be given as soon as a decision has been reached about the grant funding in April.

Members should also be aware of the Club’s responsibilities under the lease which are to maintain the interior of the building and the  Council’s obligations under the existing lease ie:

“16. Services

The Council is to comply with the following duties in relation to the Premises and the Public Conveniences:

16.1
to maintain the state and condition (including decorations) of:

16.1.1
the structure outside roof foundations joists floor slabs load bearing walls beams and columns of the Pavilion:

16.1.2
the Public Conveniences

16.2 
to decorate the Public Conveniences and the outside of the Pavilion as often as reasonably necessary using colours and types of finish reasonably decided by the Council”
The grant of permission would allow the Club to fulfill its obligations and may encourage the Council to look at its own obligations under the lease.  

v) Request for Financial Support
The total cost of the refurbishment programme to Sandy Football Club is estimated to be £50,000.  It is hoped to secure an FF grant of 70% of the total cost.  The Club has raised £5,000 itself but advises it cannot secure any other funds because the building is owned by a local authority.  The Club has approached BRCC for advice and been directed towards S106 funds for Sandy which CBC disburse based upon the priorities identified by the Town Council.  At the time of writing it is not clear how much S106 money is available for Sandy to be spent on sports facilities but it is hoped to have this information confirmed at the meeting.  

The Club has asked the Town Council to consider granting £10,000 to the Club to enable it to undertake the refurbishment work if the grant is provided by the FF.     

Members who have visited the premises will be aware of the condition of the building and as the Club points out in a recent email “Little money has been spent by the Town Council and its predecessor on the Pavilion in the last 50 years and such a grant would see the building brought up to modern day standards at little cost to Sandy Council taxpayers”.

It has been argued that adequate alternative football facilities already exist at Sunderland Road Recreation Ground.   However, the Council is committed to the long lease with Sandy Football Club and even taking into account the pitches at Sunderland Road it would be difficult to accommodate the Sandy Football Club’s matches at that site along with those of the Colts, Sandy Ladies etc.  The Club does not wish to move for a range of reasons previously reported to Council.   Using the general power of competence the Council has relevant powers to make a grant and a significant issue for consideration will be whether the benefit to the whole community is commensurate with the amount of expenditure likely to be required of the Council. Members should bear in mind that it will be necessary to do external work on the Football Pavilion (eg decoration of exterior) regardless of the refurbishment.  

A meeting has been arranged on Monday 4 March 2013 between representatives of the Town Council, two local residents, a representative of Bedfordshire FA, CBC Ward Cllr Caroline Maudlin and a representative of Sandy FC to discuss residents’ continuing concerns about future football development at Bedford Road and an oral report following this meeting will be available at the Town Council meeting.
If the Council is not minded to award the grant the building will continue in a state of poor repair and the landlord’s responsibilities will continue to apply risking additional expenditure for the Council.   No funds were included in the revenue budget for 2013/14 for refurbishment of the Pavilion so any spending on a grant and/or improvements to the external structure of the Pavilion would of necessity be made from capital.

Members are asked to decide whether to approve a grant as contribution to the refurbishment.

vi) To consider the future of Bedford Road public conveniences
As has been reported to Council on previous occasions the public conveniences in Bedford Road Recreation Ground are in a poor condition especially compared with the Town Centre toilets as they have not been refurbished for some time.  

The electricity supply to the Pavilion is not split between the public conveniences and Football Club and the wiring and meter are old.  

The public conveniences will continue to be used by football teams as there will be insufficient WCs within the Pavilion even after the refurbishment.  There is no internal access between the Pavilion changing rooms/bar and the public conveniences.

The budget for running the public conveniences in 2013/14 including caretaker/cleaning costs is over £7,500.  During 2012/13 no improvement/maintenance work has been undertaken on the public conveniences and only routine maintenance is planned in the 2013/14 budget.   
There are several options for the council to consider for the future ranging from refurbishment to partial or complete closure.  
Public conveniences in the Town Centre Car park are only a short distance away and Members will be mindful that no public conveniences are provided at Sunderland Road Recreation Ground (although the Jenkins Pavilion has facilities for teams and public when in use).

Members are asked to make recommendations as appropriate.


	14
	Letting of Premises

i) 10 Cambridge Road

The Clerk has received correspondence and a visit from Relate Bedfordshire and Luton an organisation which had provided counseling services in Sandy for over 20 years and which is currently seeking suitable counseling premises. A copy of a private and confidential letter is attached for members’ consideration.

If the Council is minded to allow Relate to use the committee room for evening counseling purposes it would be necessary to provide the organisation with a key.  The Clerk has discussed this with the organisation and believes that the individuals involved are reliable and trustworthy, counsellors are always accompanied by a chaperone and therefore there is limited risk to the Council if it is minded to permit this use.  As there would be no caretaking the cost to the council would be confined to the utilities and general wear and tear on the building.  The organisation is requesting a reduced hire rate and members may be inclined to support this request for the benefit to the wider community of Sandy.  If so, it is important to recognise that there are many worthwhile charities and other community organisations which may wish to use the council’s premises in a similar manner and it would be sensible to update the Council’s letting policy.   A copy of the existing lettings policy has not been attached since it refers primarily to the letting of the Jenkins Pavilion and/or sports pitches.  Officers currently manage some lettings of the Chamber and Committee room without reference to Council but this request falls outside the scope of previous experience.

Members are asked to make a decision about the specific request from Relate and to consider whether an agreed lettings policy for 10 Cambridge Road could be developed.  

ii) Sunderland Road Pitches

For the past 16 years the Sandy Colts Club has requested permission to hold its annual tournament at the end of August/early September on a date which is actually included in the cricket season.  This year the chosen date is 31August/1 September.  As usual the Cricket Club has been consulted and as usual has agreed to the event taking place.  The lettings policy which applies to Sunderland Road and the Council’s other sports facilities does not specifically require this request to be brought to Council.  Therefore it is proposed that in future the matter is not brought to Council for permission but the Town Clerk is authorised to arrange the booking for this tournament subject to the agreement of the Cricket Club (as defined within its lease).  In the unlikely event of any difficulties in negotiating the arrangements the matter could still be brought to Council.    

	15
	Memorial Bench

A local resident had requested permission to put a 4 ft memorial wooden seat on the bank in Sandy Cemetery opposite the plot where her late husband’s body is interred (KM7).  Council has granted permission for such benches in the past and there are currently 8 – 10 such memorial benches in the cemetery.  

The Council does not have a written policy on decision making about these memorials and previously all such requests have been brought to Town Council which builds in some delay and is not necessarily the best use of Council time.

Members are asked to consider this request and to consider whether in future such decisions could be made by officers subject to development of an agreed policy.



� Town Council Allotment rents have not covered the costs of running the allotment site for several years.
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